
 
 

Reston Community Center 
Board of Governors Monthly Meeting 

May 3, 2021 
8:00 p.m.  

Meeting Agenda 
 

8:00 – Call to Order Beverly Cosham, Chair 
 
8:02 – Approval of Agenda Beverly Cosham, Chair 
 
8:03 – Approval of Minutes and Board Actions Beverly Cosham, Chair 

• Approval of April 5, 2021 Board Minutes  
(as reviewed and approved by the Board Secretary) 

• Approval of April 5, 2021 Board Actions  
(as reviewed and approved by the Board Secretary) 

 
8:05 – Chair’s Remarks Beverly Cosham, Chair 
 
8:08 – Introduction of Visitors 
 
8:10 – Citizen Input 
 
8:12 – Committee Reports                                                                                   Beverly Cosham, Chair 
 

• April 23 and 24 Long Range Planning Meeting                                       Bill Bouie, Chair 
• Approval of Motions from the Long Range Planning Committee   

 
8:13 – Board Member Input on Activities Attended 
  
8:25 – Executive Director Report                                                                        Leila Gordon, Executive Director 
 
8:30 – Old Business                                                                                            Beverly Cosham, Chair 
       
8:35    New Business                                                                                           Beverly Cosham, Chair 
 
8:40 – Adjournment  
 
 
 
Reminders:   
 
 
Event Date Time   
PTAS: Crys Matthews                                          May 15                                                        8:00 p.m. 
PTAS: Anthony de Mare                                      May 26                                                        8:00 p.m. 
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SUMMARY OF MINUTES 

RESTON COMMUNITY CENTER 
BOARD OF GOVERNORS MEETING 

April 5, 2021 
8:00 p.m. 

 
Present: 

• Bev Cosham, Chair 

• Bill Bouie  

• Laurie Dodd (at 8:07 p.m.) 

• Bill Penniman 

• Lisa Sechrest-Ehrhardt 

• Dick Stillson 

• Paul Thomas 

• Vicky Wingert 
 

 
Absent and Excused: 

• Bill Keefe  
  
Attending from RCC Staff: 

• Leila Gordon, Executive Director 

• John Blevins, Deputy Director 

• Karen Goff, Public Information Officer 

• Rebekah Wingert, Videographer  

Bev called the meeting to order at 8:03 p.m. 
 
MOTION #1: 
Approval of the Agenda 
 
Bill B. moved that the agenda be approved as written. Dick seconded the motion.  
The motion passed unanimously.  
 
MOTION #2: 
Approval of the March 1, 2021 Board Minutes 
  
Dick moved that the Board approve the March 1, 2021 Board Minutes. Paul seconded the motion. The 
motion passed unanimously. 
 
MOTION #3: 
Approval of the March 1, 2021 Board Actions 
 
Bill B. moved that the Board approve the March 1, 2021 Board Actions. Paul seconded the motion. The 
motion passed unanimously. 
 
Chair’s Remarks   
Bev has been watching the Derek Chauvin trial. She was going to write about spring in the last e-news, 
but she was feeling too dark given current events. She said a lot of people have been denying the stress 
of the last year. If you are feeling that way, please talk to someone. She offered a poem about spring: 
 
Coming by Philip Larkin 
 
On longer evenings,  
Light, chill and yellow,  
Bathes the serene  
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Foreheads of houses.  
A thrush sings,  
Laurel-surrounded  
In the deep bare garden,  
Its fresh-peeled voice  
Astonishing the brickwork.  
It will be spring soon,  
It will be spring soon—  
And I, whose childhood  
Is a forgotten boredom,  
Feel like a child 
Who comes on a scene  
Of adult reconciling,  
And can understand nothing  
But the unusual laughter, 
And starts to be happy 
 
Introduction of Visitors 
None 
 
Citizen Input 
None 
  
Committee Reports   
None 
  
Board Member Input on Activities Attended 
 
Bill P. has been attending Reston Master Plan Task Force meetings and seeing grandchildren. 
 
Vicky has been taking care of her granddaughter and watching a lot of basketball. 
 
Dick and his wife are fully vaccinated and have been going out more. They will travel to Seattle this week 
to visit their family. Dick is teaching an OLLI course and will teach another one in the fall. 
 
Lisa has been working on Equity Matters and doing virtual Diversity, Equity and Inclusion (DEI) 
workshops. She said she feels fortunate to live here in Reston, where people intentionally live because of 
the diversity. There is still more work to be done, though. She also has been watching the Chauvin trial. It 
is hard to watch. She thanks everyone for good wishes for her mom’s health. She is doing OK. 
 
Paul attended South Lakes High School (SLHS) PTSA meetings, took part in the Equity Matters film 
discussion and a Human Services Council meeting. He is pleased some FCPS students will be coming 
back four days a week soon. FCPS also has published its calendar for next year. Maggie is coaching for 
Reston Swim Team Association (RSTA) and will be at RCC’s pool three days a week. Jack was here last 
week for lifeguard training. Leila noted that we have been training more than 70 lifeguards for RSTA. Paul 
said socially-distanced marching band activities have resumed at SLHS. 
  
Bill B. has attended meetings, the Equity Matters film discussion and interview panels for executive 
directors for the Park Authority, Public Art Reston and Department of Public Works and Environmental 
Services (DPWES). 
 
Laurie said she is glad to be back at an RCC Board meeting. Her husband had a heart attack in 
September and is now finished with his cardio rehab. Laurie’s father is recovering from COVID-19 in 
Atlanta. Laurie has also been busy with her law practice. 
  
Bev took part in the Equity Matters panel. She now has two Zoom choir rehearsals on Wednesdays. She 
attended the Vijai Nathan PTAS performance on March 27. She is rehearsing for her April 15 Meet the 
Artists (MTA) performance. 
  
Executive Director’s Report 
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Leila said the Strategic Planning sessions will take place April 23 and 24 at Reston Association. We have 
six very comprehensive vendor submissions for RCC’s website design project; all submissions mentioned 
a timeline finishing in December. The solar panels will likely be in place in mid-July.  
 
Leila said we are continuing to see participation increasing. We are not going to accept rentals for social 
events until June 1. Social events were problematic when we opened those earlier (due to inconsistent 
mask usage while eating/drinking). Opening hours will continue to be the same, with a 6:00 p.m. closing 
time on weekends through summer. We have seen growing camp enrollment. Leila thinks we will have 
relatively standard fall programming if public health numbers continue to improve. 
  
Dick asked about county public health guidance. Leila said we are basically in Phase 3. We will watch the 
metrics (positivity rates, R number, vaccination rates). Those need to be significantly better for us to allow 
parties. Summer camp capacity went from eight to 10 maximum, and we can take more if social distance 
guidelines go from six feet to three feet. Leila has offered RCC Hunters Woods as a vaccine center for 
underserved neighborhoods on Wednesdays. She is waiting to hear if any RCC-located clinics will take 
place. 
 
Old Business 
Dick asked about the latest financials. Leila noted the financials piece in the  package that went out prior 
to the (postponed) February Strategic Planning meeting are still valid and we will provide more current 
information as well for the April 23, 24 sessions.  
 
New Business 
Leila directed the board to the handout explaining that the County is undertaking a formal process for 
boards, authorities or commissions members to review and acknowledge One Fairfax and to participate in 
a training experience related to it. There is not a timetable yet for when the training will roll out and must 
be completed. Karen added that the training will consist of a short video to review (either by clicking a link 
at home, or we may watch it together at an upcoming meeting). Then an acknowledgement form will be 
sent by email and will be signed using DocuSign. If you are on more than one board, you need to sign 
separate forms for each. 
 
Leila will send reminders and updated materials before the April 23 and 24 meetings. Bev reminded 
everyone about the Carl Tanner performance on Wednesday. Bill P. asked about capacity for the 
CenterStage. Leila said it is 75, including the artist and their  support people but not our staff. The theatre 
is set up for pairs, so we have not hit that maximum.  
 
Dick asked about the possibility of using vaccine passports for CenterStage. Leila said we will not do that. 
There are many legal and ethical issues. County staff is not required to be vaccinated. 
  
MOTION #4 
To adjourn the meeting 
 
Paul moved to adjourn. Vicky seconded the motion. The meeting adjourned at 8:33 p.m. 
 
    
 

                                                                                                           
 ________________________________ 
   
                                                                                                      Lisa Sechrest-Ehrhardt 
 Board Secretary 
                                                                                                           

 _______4-9-21_____________________ 
                                                                                                              Date  
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BOARD ACTIONS TAKEN AT BOARD OF GOVERNORS MEETING ON APRIL 5, 2021 
  
21-0405 -1  Bd  That the Board approve the Agenda.  
 
21-0405-2         Bd  That the Board approve the March 1, 2021 Board Minutes.  
 
21-0405-3 Bd  That the Board approve the March 1, 2021 Board Actions.  
 
21-0405-4 Bd  That the meeting be adjourned. 
   
 
  
 
                                                                                             
                                                                                                                

                                                                                                                                                                             
  ____________________________ 
    
                                                                                                      Lisa Sechrest-Ehrhardt 
 Board Secretary 

                                                                                                                   
 
                                                                                                     ____________4-9-21________________  
                                                                                                                        Date  
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SUMMARY OF MINUTES 
RESTON COMMUNITY CENTER 

LONG RANGE PLANNING COMMITEE MEETING 
Friday, April 23, 2021  

Board Members Present: 

• Beverly Cosham, Chair 

• Bill Bouie 

• Lisa Sechrest-Ehrhardt 

• Bill Penniman 

• Dick Stillson 

• Vicky Wingert 
 
Absent and Excused: 

• Laurie Dodd 

• Bill Keefe 

• Paul Thomas 

Attending from the RCC Staff: 

• Leila Gordon, Executive Director 

• John Blevins, Deputy Director 

• Karen Goff, Public Information Officer 

• Karen Brutsché, Leisure and Learning Director 

• Brian Gannon, Facility Services Director   

• Matt McCall, Aquatics Director 

• PD Michnewicz, Arts and Events Director  

• BeBe Nguyen, Communications Director  

• Harun Rashid, Network Administrator 

• Fred Russo, Facility Supervisor 

• Renata Wojcicki, Finance Director 
 

Absent and Excused: 

• Pam Leary 

Facilitator: Karen Cleveland 
 
Guests: None 
 
Introduction 
Bill B. called the meeting to order at 2:00 p.m. Karen C. went over the objectives for the meeting; the 
discussion will inform RCC’s course for the next five-year Strategic Plan. Attendees went around the 
room, introduced themselves and answered with a “silver lining” of the pandemic year. Answers ranged 
from advancing cooking skills to home exercise regimens to finding peace in being alone. Karen C. went 
over the ground rules (listen, be respectful, put away devices while in the space) and the basic outline of 
the 2016 – 2021 Strategic Plan.  
 
Strategic Plan Update, Data and Financials 
Leila directed everyone to the data package in the folders. She said the impact of closing buildings and 
keeping people apart from each other pretty much eviscerated what we do. She pointed out two slides 
that show the story: typically, we have about 200,000 touches annually. That dropped 75 percent -- to 
roughly 50,000 in 2020. She showed our efforts to compensate for that in the long form Strategic Plan 
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notes under “January 2021 Update.” Over the course of the year, we maneuvered from a state of shock 
initially to quickly pivoting to ways to compensate for the pandemic status. Those adaptations were 
described. 
 
Staff made outreach calls to vulnerable patrons. Karen B. said there were scripts and lists of resources if 
patron said they needed help. Pam gave callers a list of patrons who may be living alone. Customer 
Service Representatives took notes and reported back. It gave a good picture of what people were 
missing and what they were looking forward to when they returned. 
 
We wrote to patrons. Media designed notecards, and programmers wrote to people with whom they have 
relationships. Leila said the cards contained the same kind of pictures and intentional messaging as in the 
program guide. We sent these out as a way of saying “We are thinking of you.” One patron told Leila 
every time she thinks of RCC she smiles.  
 
Newly freed facility downtime was used. The pool renovation plumbing had to be replaced. A silver lining 
of the March to July closure provided the perfect opportunity for that work, Leila said. She pointed to a 
slide that showed the importance of our aquatics facility when it reopened. Matt added that lap lanes have 
been at a premium and people want to learn to swim or continue swimming; he noted that RCC offered 
water to patrons as soon as we could and before many other venues were available. 
 
Leila outlined how other departments were impacted during 2020. Community Outreach and 
Collaboration was not able to operate during the closure period or later under strict health protocols. In 
Youth and Teen offerings we really saw the impact of kids being stuck at home; that boosted interest from 
parents in having them involved with something as soon as feasible. Our Lifelong Learning patrons were 
the most vulnerable, so they stayed home. To serve them, we pivoted to virtual content. That saved the 
relationship and conveyed the feeling that we cared about that age cohort. Our virtual content had high 
standards, including consistent graphics, high-definition filming, effective editing and other features. Leila 
said that is fundamental to our image and content. She is proud of the whole team. PD said it was a 
learning curve. Mark Anduss had experience in filmmaking, and his skills were put to good use (along 
with Rebekah Wingert’s efforts and skills).  
 
Facilities had just opened the booking season when RCC had to shut down in March 2020. Brian said 
booking had to make calls, reschedule, and then cancel reservations and issue refunds. We are currently 
doing small, non-social events and screening every request. When RCC was closed, we shifted to 
cleaning mode. We had to go through the county for supplies. We stepped up cleaning practices, which 
will continue. We added Plexiglas and social-distancing stickers, and we took furniture away. We 
completely reorganized storage areas and added new safety features in the pool overlook. Fred checked 
the building systems and maximized ventilation and other elements connected to air quality. 
 
Personnel adjusted after the March directive to send everyone home. Harun said we issued 21 laptops to 
employees. With COVID-19 emergency funds from the federal government, we purchased those tablets 
for those who wanted to work from home. The tablet featured ZScaler software, which lets users access 
the county and agency networks. Leila said the county was committed to keeping the workforce whole 
and making the home workforce as productive as possible. The county undertook a huge effort to find 
new assignments for any staff who couldn’t work because of facility closures.  
 
Finance and Customer Service refunded about $450,000 in registration enrollments that were canceled; 
the Box Office processed tens of thousands of those dollars for ticket refunds. 
 
Leila said there has never been this kind of upheaval in RCC history. The only times remotely similar 
would have been the two big recessions in 1993-1994 and 2008. During those times, resources were 
tremendously impacted but the kinds of things our agency did were the same. This time it was a big shift 
through a public health emergency lens, which radically changes how we continued to address our 
mission.  
 
Leila said we are very lucky to have reserves. After 2008, every parks and rec agency in the country was 
pushed to recover all their direct costs from user fees. RCC has a very different operating philosophy 
(users pay some, but not more than 25 percent of what it costs to offer programs or services). As a result 
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of our financial policy, we had the reserves and the capacity to change what we offered during the 
pandemic without regard to making money from patrons participating. We were able to help with the 
stress that many in the community were under by creating content that was provided for no charge. We 
engaged with our partners and increased our sponsorships, which helped agencies such as Cornerstones 
address food insecurity and other issues. The RCC mission and our service philosophy aligned with the 
need for our community’s government and nonprofit sectors to step up and provide for people. We were 
all there for each other. It wasn’t an easy year, but it could have been much, much worse. 
 
Looking ahead, Leila said we have accomplished much of the current strategic plan and there is more 
work to be done in the next strategic plan period. With respect to the pillars of the current strategic plan, 
there are some highlights of accomplishment and outstanding concerns we will continue to address.  
 

• Facilities: We can be very pleased about the major renovation project accomplished in our 

aquatics venue. There will likely be discussion about a new arts venue and a strong 

video/digital/visual arts program included within it.  

• Building Community: We will return to summer events in 2021 that we have expanded 

significantly. The community calendar will come to fruition with the new website by the end of 

2021.  

• Programs: Discussion ensued about programs and revisiting adding intramural sports. The 

discussion involved the changing nature and opportunities of the sports scene (less tackle 

football, more flag football and pickleball, and the rise of esports). RCC is investigating an esports 

program with an outside vendor. There will be further discussions about partnering with FCPA 

and RA for some programs for more youth opportunities.  

• Branding and Messaging: Leila said we are working on a scaled-down Fall Guide to be mailed, 

with the full guide located online. This will save money and have a positive environmental impact. 

• Internal capacity: We need to maintain accreditation and that commitment to best practices. 

Bill P. asked if the county has offered guidance on recreation going forward. Leila said the governor has 
backed off a lot of COVID-19 prevention strategies and many restrictions could be relaxed in summer 
months as a result. RCC will move very carefully as the community acclimates and we will watch 
vaccination rates and the virus metrics. Bill P. asked about the Professional Touring Artist Series 
scheduling. Leila said many artists who were supposed to come last year will come in the 2021-2022 
season; if public health statistics stay where they are or go lower, we will be fine. Bill P. asked if there are 
any transitional programs being offered (because people are used to being at home)? Leila said we have 
many new outdoor events this summer, including Picnic Days at RA parks and Crafternoons at Reston 
Opportunity (RestON) locations, in addition to our usual lineup at Reston Station, Reston Town Center 
and Lake Anne Plaza. We will still be monitoring crowd behavior and mask-wearing if the CDC says we 
should. We now know how to adjust if we must. We are not going to change program capacities right 
now, and we are not opening the spa until we are confident about the abatement of COVID-19. But it is 
likely that our enrollment capacities will increase for summer. 
  
Leila directed attendees to the financial report. She said we are in a much better position than predicted 
for tax revenue (we exceeded projected tax revenue). She said $750,000 has been released from the 
contingency fund of the pool project, with another $50,000 coming in a few weeks. We will also have 
considerably greater savings resulting from the measures we took to keep watch on expenditures. There 
will likely be approximately $1 million returned to the fund balance compared to what was allocated for the 
FY21 published budget. Discussion ensued about the relief board and staff feel knowing our reserves are 
solid and finances are in good shape.  
 
Despite feeling optimistic that we will emerge from the global pandemic without undue fiscal harm, Leila 
mentioned that resiliency will continue to be critical to our functional profile. As an example, weather will 
be another challenge going forward. Climate change and the severe storms that now often cause outdoor 
concerts to be canceled will likely change what we can do outside and when we can do that.  
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Conclusion 
Karen C. asked attendees to think about what the lasting changes resulted from the last year and what 
innovations we want to keep going forward. We will talk on Saturday about budget, engaging the 
community, and the Strategic Plan timeline. Leila said there have been discussions with staff about some 
of the changes we had to make and why they are pretty good to retain. Going to reservations for lap 
swimming and studios is a good thing. There was discussion on the pros and cons of some of these 
systems. Vicky said we must look at equity issues. Everyone will “sleep” on what we keep moving into the 
future.   
 
The meeting adjourned at 4:00 p.m.   
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 

SUMMARY OF MINUTES 
RESTON COMMUNITY CENTER 

LONG RANGE PLANNING COMMITEE MEETING 
Saturday, April 24, 2021  

Board Members Present: 

• Beverly Cosham, Chair 

• Bill Bouie 

• Lisa Sechrest-Ehrhardt 

• Bill Penniman 

• Dick Stillson 

• Paul Thomas 

• Vicky Wingert 
 
Absent and Excused: 

• Laurie Dodd 

• Bill Keefe 

Attending from the RCC Staff: 

• Leila Gordon, Executive Director 

• John Blevins, Deputy Director 

• Karen Goff, Public Information Officer 

• Karen Brutsché, Leisure and Learning Director 

• Brian Gannon, Facility Services Director 

• PD Michnewicz, Arts and Events Director 

• Matt McCall, Aquatics Director 

• BeBe Nguyen, Communications Director  

• Harun Rashid, Network Administrator 

• Fred Russo, Facility Supervisor 

• Renata Wojcicki, Finance Director 

Absent and Excused: 

• Pam Leary 

Facilitator: Karen Cleveland 
 
Guests: None 
 
Bill B. called the meeting to order at 10:00 a.m.  
 
Looking Ahead 

Karen C. went over the agenda for the day. She reviewed answers from Friday about the silver linings of 

the pandemic and the overnight assignment of what we want to keep going forward. 
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Bev said she liked the staff outreach to patrons while we were closed. Perhaps we could continue that in 

some form. She is pleased with the tax revenue performance. She would like the community to see a 

bigger picture of all that we do. 

Karen B. said we should continue doing some hybrid programs. They have been important to people who 

cannot get to RCC facilities. 

Bill B. said we should embrace technology, which is beneficial for seniors. It negates transportation 

challenges and allows patrons to take classes from anywhere. Virtual platforms are natural branding and 

marketing opportunities that allow us to reach into the broader community. He suggested holding Equity 

Matters events in a virtual environment. 

Bill P. said we should partner with other organizations for the equity discussions and bring in thought 

leaders. 

Leila said she thought the equity discussions in current form (panel of RCC Board members after a 

relevant film) were valuable and it was useful to not take questions. The point was to share the different 

perspectives from Black people. She said we could move programming to more topics that could permit 

dialog or facilitated dialog. If we go to a hybrid model, we should make sure content is complete in and of 

itself – even though powerful, the discussions following the films depended a lot for context on the people 

having seen the film.  

Paul said he is willing to participate now because he is talking to four people he knows and respects. If 

this were a “general public” discussion, he probably would not participate. But maybe there is a digital 

program we can do that makes sense. Paul said we will have a new challenge as more people move to 

Reston that are not connected to the community’s history and culture. He feels RCC can keep offering 

connection through concerts and events.  

Vicky said one outcome of the social justice movement is we have learned to listen. We think we know 

other people’s experiences, but we don’t. Redevelopment is really changing the landscape. We need to 

figure out how we continue to try and reach out to newcomers. She strongly supports Leila’s perspective 

about making sure the voices of Black people are centered in racial equity discussions. 

Dick says outreach is very important. We need to focus on getting to renters. Leila said that is a shift that 

is occurring universally. Discussion ensued about the value of programming at RCC and out in the 

community, including smaller programs in neighborhood gathering spots (e.g., apartment community 

rooms or pools). Leila pointed out the YouTube channel is a great tool for outreach because it offers a 

sample of RCC offerings. She said we need to pay attention to how many people want to come back to 

physical settings for programs or stay home.  

Karen B. said she and BeBe were doing outreach by visiting neighborhoods pre-pandemic and asking 

them what they would like to do vis a vis RCC offerings. She hopes to resume that. Bill P. pointed out that 

rental communities may have varying needs depending on whether they are in lower income vs. higher 

income neighborhoods. Paul said we should recognize the shift of perspective from customers vs. users 

(homeowners vs. renters) to provide value; renters are the community we are trying to involve more.  

Leila said a new group where that conversation is occurring and will become valuable is Partnership 

Reston. That organization contains representatives from Reston businesses, nonprofits, etc. It will 

function like a Business Improvement District (BID). It will be focused on the corridor, where jobs and the 

rental lifestyle are key. Our community calendar will be an important asset to that group. 

Bill P. suggested a new theme – that community means “we not me.” Bill B. acknowledged BeBe and 

Harun when stating that we need to reach people of all backgrounds. Discussion about diversity, even 

diversity within certain groups, presents challenges. Leila said we must think about all the challenges – 

income, convenience, transportation, building trust, etc. Bill P. asked if we could investigate more 
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transportation options. Leila said the inclusion challenge is not from a funding perspective so much as 

from public health and safety issues at present.  

Budget Review 

Board Treasurer Paul led a budget review and discussion of the Supplemental Financial Information.  

Revenue – Paul pointed out that in the supplemental financial package (ending March 30, 2021) we have 

achieved more tax revenue than anticipated. Leila said the net effect is we will be collecting nearly 100 

percent of our revenue target but only 20-25 percent of the normal target for fees. She said Aquatics 

revenue is robust; people are coming back to lessons. Leisure and Learning is similar. Summer camp 

revenue will be reversed, so that revenue figure is largely revenue that will be credited to FY22. Arts Ed 

revenue is steady. There are positive signs that people are returning. 

Dick asked if there was a projection for the full fiscal year. Will revenue be close to $9 million? Leila said 

we will get there, and we will not change our published budget numbers. We think we will hit the revenue 

target by the end of the fiscal year in June.  

Personnel – Overall, this is on target. Several areas were well below their budget due to programming 

restrictions. Leila said several core staffing vacancies were kept vacant but will be filled next fiscal year. 

Operating – There is a lot of variation. Media had significant savings in mailing and printing. That was 

offset by an increase in sponsorships. 

Capital Projects – Paul noted the $800,000 coming back from the pool renovation.  

Leila said the bottom line is funding should be restored to bring us back to core operations in FY22. Paul 

said we are restoring staffing levels, increasing sponsorships and adding outdoor events. IT money was 

spent on facilitating conferencing platforms and adding equipment for staff teleworking.  

Leila said we will be able to put some more in reserves while we think about facility projects and the 

potential purchase of RCC Lake Anne ahead in 2030. We need to be conservative in case remarkable 

things come up (e.g., the opportunity for a third facility). We will be prepared with more robust fund 

balances. Paul said the tax base is softening on the commercial side, but residential side is excellent. The 

county is dropping the tax rate by a penny, but still expecting an increase in values. 

Dick asked how much we can put in reserves. Are we close to the $3.5 million target? Leila said in FY23, 

we will be able to budget to it and we will likely also have an ending balance allowing full funding in FY22. 

This year we can add more than $1 million – $800,000 from pool, plus savings from curtailed operations. 

Leila said the most expensive capital project on the horizon will be the $250,000 roof replacement over 

the theatre. She said once the money comes back into the fund balance, we will be fully funded in 

reserves. Paul said we should also focus on the economic and program reserves so we can have money 

for remarkable opportunities. 

Leila turned to carryover and the upcoming budget outline. That will better show the aquatics release and 

that we are back in a standard capital project reserves profile. Maintenance and feasibility reserves come 

next, followed by contingency funding. Leila said we need to bring the agency’s operational profile back 

up to where it was pre-pandemic.   

Bill P. asked about the time limit for the Boston Properties proffer for a new arts center. Leila said it runs 

through Summer 2022, and that it’s likely the County will work on adjusting the response to a series of 

confidence milestones that will extend that timeline. 

Paul moved to direct staff to prepare the FY23 Budget outline consistent with RCC core programs and 

services, capital project and maintenance requirements, careful consideration of RCC resources and 
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preservation of adequate reserves for inclusion in the June Public Hearing for Programs and Budget. Dick 

seconded the motion. The motion was approved unanimously.  

Strategic Plan Development 

Karen C. outlined that we would discuss Categories, Category Names and Community Engagement. The 

current Strategic Plan is five years old now. What are the appropriate names that really reflect what we 

are articulating with respect to our core or pillar areas? 

There was discussion about the pillars of our mission. Leila said Facilities are always going to be a core 

concern. Bill B. said Equity instead of Building Community. Bill P. suggested Building Equity and 

Community. Others said those should be separate. Leila said many organizations have co-opted our 

building community phrase – it’s nearly ubiquitous now. She said Equity could stand as its own pillar and 

suggested Community Connections instead of Building Community. Vicky suggested Creating 

Community Connections. Karen B. said she liked the idea of One Reston, but it was likely too close to 

One Fairfax. 

There was a suggestion that Programs be Programs and Services. Matt added that “Opportunities” could 

enhance that category. Leila suggested Internal Capacity could be called Accreditation. Bill P. said “and 

Stewardship” could be part of that. 

After robust discussion, the final suggested pillars were determined:  Facilities, Equity, Community 

Connections, Programs and Services, Communications, Stewardship and Accreditation. 

Paul said some objectives could be tied to several pillars. Karen C. suggested overall pillars with strategic 

objectives as themes and then objectives or goals that serve the various categories. Leila said 

opportunity, accessibility and accountability could be thematic issues across all pillars. 

Community Engagement  

Karen C.  asked who are our patron groups? Very little about the community is the same as it was five 

years ago, and we need to think about lessons learned, especially in the last year. 

Paul said it is even more important to think about how digital content fits into our strategic planning and 

for us to continue to engage in Reston Opportunity Neighborhood (RestON) and engage the new people 

coming in, especially in new developments. We need to engage BIPOC, LGBTQ, and all existing patrons 

and businesses, young families, partners, schools, faith communities, youth sports groups, and 

audiences at offsite concerts and events. Karen B. said we need to look at residents of senior living 

venues separately as they have different program needs.  

Karen C. asked how to engage these audiences. Dick said we need to get information to developers. 

There was discussion of creating materials for developers. Leila said we can plan to address different 

communities and audiences with respect to preferences. We need feedback on how to gather input to the 

strategic planning elements; we need to hear their expectations in the categories we have established.  

Vicky suggested meetings at Opportunity Neighborhood sites and Southgate Community Center. Paul 

suggested continuing work with the neighborhood ambassadors of RestON and have a focus group 

structure in residential neighborhoods, particularly in the corridor. Leila said discussions could be in small 

Zoom calls and in person in places where we have relationships. She said it is important we create a 10-

12 question survey that lets people offer information easily. Discussion noted how that could be accessed 

via QR code.  

Other outreach methods discussed included: Cluster associations, customer satisfaction surveys, concert 

outreach, tapping into schools and the Reston Master Plan Task Force or other Task Forces, such as the 

Chairman’s Equity Task Force that individuals are involved with or serving. 
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Leila suggested creating a one-page survey that says the same thing for everyone. Start with the five-

year Strategic Plan and our accomplishments. Ask what three things come to mind when it comes to RCC 

facilities, equity and other topics. It should not be a repeat of the community survey. We should spend the 

next few months gathering info and have face-to-face meetings in summer months when the pandemic 

stats permit. We can be specific about generating feedback about the direction after COVID-19 within the 

categories of plan concerns. 

Paul said the biggest change over the next five years will be the development around Phase 2 of Metro 

and the accompanying increase in population. Dick asked about Task Force population estimates. Bill P. 

said the highest number estimated by County staff is, if everything gets built, 157,000 (about double the 

current population). However, that is over 40 years. It will proceed at a different pace the next five years 

than it has the last 20. People are reacting to the perceived enormity of that growth. 

Leila offered historical insight as to how the community has grown, not ruptured, over the last 35 years. 

She said there is always panic when change is coming. Discussion ensued about growth, population, 

proportion and RCC’s ability to grow with the changes. All agree that RCC has a critical role to play in 

knitting the community together and helping newly arrived residents feel part of the Reston experience. 

Strategic Plan Timeline 

May Board Meeting – Survey draft. 

May – June – Deploy survey, Collect data. 

Late June – Compile info. 

July – in person focus groups. 

August – Staff compilation and Strategic Plan draft. 

September – Strategic Plan draft to Board for refinement. 

October – Ratification of Strategic Plan. 

Wrap Up and Next Steps 

Karen C. complimented RCC on its partnerships and the ways RCC serves the community. There was 

discussion on the mission of RCC and value of its Board continuity. Lisa said she appreciates the 

historical perspective of Vicky, Bill B. and others, especially about Bob Simon’s perspective. Growth is 

change, and it is important to have the wisdom of people who have lived here and know what the founder 

was intending for the community. All acknowledged that careful transfer of that perspective across the 

Board and staff is of paramount importance.  

Paul read and made the additional follow-on motions (to be presented with the budget guidance motion 

included):  

Follow-on Motions for Board of Governors Meeting May 3, 2021: 
 

1. To affirm the RCC Vision, Mission and Values statements following review by the Long Range 
Planning Committee on April 23, 2021. 

2. To accept the Strategic Plan Update findings for the calendar year 2020 presented at the 
Strategic Planning Sessions to the Long Range Planning Committee on April 23 and April 24, 
2021. 

3. To direct the staff to continue preparation of the FY22 Carryover package in concert with 
returning to RCC’s core profiles of building operations, programs and services. Budget results will 
be monitored by the Board and staff to assure adequate resourcing. 

4. To direct the staff to prepare the FY23 Budget outline consistent with RCC core programs and 
services, capital project and maintenance requirements, careful consideration of RCC resources 
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and preservation of adequate reserves for inclusion in the June Public Hearing for Programs and 
Budget.  

5. To proceed with a community engagement calendar and activities sufficient to enable 
development of a new Strategic Plan (2021-2026) the present Board may adopt in October 2021. 

 
The motions were seconded by Vicky and approved unanimously. 
 
The meeting adjourned at 2:00 p.m. 



 
 

2021 Board of Governors and Management Team 
Strategic Planning Sessions 

April 23 and April 24 

AGENDA 

 
 

Welcome Bill Bouie, Long Range Planning Committee Chair 
Beverly Cosham, Board Chair 

Introductions Staff and Board members 

Orientation Karen Cleveland, Facilitator 

Strategic Plan Leila Gordon, Executive Director, Board and Staff 
Update, Financials and 
Discussion 

 

COVID-19 Impacts All; Discussion of “Lessons Learned” during the pandemic 
 
Wrap-Up Overnight question: What will we incorporate moving forward? 

 

Saturday, April 24  10:00 a.m. to 2:00 p.m. (Working Lunch – separately bagged food) 
 
Recap Karen Cleveland, Facilitator 

 

Homework What will we incorporate moving forward? 
 

Strategic Plan All; What should our plan focus areas include? 
Development and 
Community Engagement 

 

Strategic Plan All; How to assure input and vetting by stakeholders and community? 
Development and 
Timeline 

 

Wrap-Up Follow-on motions for Board meeting on May 3, 2021 

Friday, April 23 2:00 p.m. to 4:00 p.m. 
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Strategic Plan 

2016 – 2021 

Adopted by Reston Community Center’s Board of Governors 
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VISION 

Reston Community Center enriches lives and builds community for all of Reston. 
 
 
 

MISSION 

To create positive leisure, cultural and educational experiences which enhance the 
quality of life for all people living and working in Reston by: 

 
• Providing a broad range of programs in arts, aquatics, recreation, enrichment 

and life-long learning. 

• Creating and sustaining community traditions through special events, outreach 
activities and facility rentals. 

• Building community through collaboration and celebration. 
 
 

 
VALUES 

In accomplishing our Vision, RCC will be: 
 

• A respectful organization that supports and nurtures its constituents, patrons, 

volunteers, board and staff; 

• A welcoming community resource committed to improving citizens’ 

quality of life in Reston; 

• A builder of Reston’s sense of place and community traditions; 

• Celebratory of people’s traditions and cultural and recreational aspirations; 

• An active partner with other Reston organizations; 

• An organization free of physical, financial and cultural barriers; 

• An accepting and open organization; and 

• A responsible and accountable steward of community resources. 
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c. Cost Recovery 

d. Business Systems Performance for Patrons – Use of e-commerce; social 
media metrics 

 
Facilities 
Outcomes to be measured with respect to “Facilities” Goals and Objectives include: 

a. Market surveys and feasibility studies are completed (addressing both 
recreational and cultural/arts environments). Results are shared with the 
community and stakeholders. 

b. Renovation and capital project/maintenance plans for existing facilities 
include updated technology, address current and future program 
participation and provide for high levels of utilization. 

 
Building Community 
Outcomes to be measured with respect to “Building Community” Goals and Objectives 
include: 

a. Participation in RCC programs and services by the community, particularly 
Reston employees, is increased. 

b. RCC outreach to various Reston neighborhoods is established. 

c. A Reston marketing campaign with multiple partners is established that 
includes a community calendar function. 

 
Programs 
Outcomes to be measured with respect to “Programs” Goals and Objectives include: 

a. Market analysis and needs assessment provide direction to program planning 
and implementation. 

b. Agreement frameworks are established that outline the relationships 
between RCC and partners or program sites. 

c. Reston’s “Opportunity Neighborhood” initiative reaches under-served youth 
across the community to improve their health, academic performance and 
wellbeing. 

d. The best role for RCC to play to foster more youth involvement in intramural 
sports activities is determined. 

 
Branding and Messaging 
Outcomes to be measured with respect to “Branding and Messaging” Goals and 
Objectives include: 

a. Communication platforms expand and feature new inclusion strategies such 
as use of non-English language formats. 

b. RCC has communications strategy agreements with its partners. 

c. The RCC “app” to promote enrollment and/or involvement is deployed, and 
use can be measured. 
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Internal Capacity and Financial Planning 
Outcomes to be measured with respect to “Internal Capacity and Financial Planning” 
Goals and Objectives include: 

a. RCC is NRPA/CAPRA accredited. 

b. Online transactions comprise a significant level of enrollment and other 
purchasing. 

c. A Ten-Year Capital Project/Maintenance Planning Framework is established 
that includes funding strategies. 

 
CONCLUSION 

Strategic planning is an approach to marshaling resources to achieve a common good 
with purpose and efficiency. This plan is not set in stone – it is intended to be a guide to 
help us stay on course, adjust course or change course as our community circumstances 
may prescribe. It’s a plan that will seek involvement from the people we serve and 
reflect their interests and contributions. We look to the future with excitement and are 
mindful of the period of change ahead for Reston. Given the Reston hallmarks of 
inclusivity, creativity and imaginative planning, we are confident the years ahead will be 
Reston’s best – for the people of our great community and their community “center.” 
Let’s get started! 
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